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STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
MARCH 19, 2014
2:00 PM

LSU AGCENTER – DEAN LEE RESEARCH CENTER

RAPIDES CONFERENCE ROOM

ALEXANDRIA, LA    

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Fletcher called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 2:10 P.M. Mr. Bruce Frazier gave the invocation and led in the Pledge of Allegiance.

ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Mr. Brad Spicer
Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Randell Fletcher, Chairman; Mr. Reggie Skains, Vice Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/Treasurer; Mr. Ruben Dauzat, 
Mr. Ed Yerger, and Mr. George Guillory.
Members absent: None
A quorum was present.

Others Present:  Ms. Sarah Haymaker, USDA-NRCS, Assistant State Conservationist; Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF/SSWCC Executive Director; Mr. Larry Sayes, Avoyelles, SWCD; Mr. Sidney Evans, Natchitoches SWCD; Mr. Michael Schooler, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Bruce Frazier, Dugdemona SWCD; Mr. Pat Boudreaux, Area II Vice President; Mr. Steve Horvath, Capitol SWCD; Dr. Ernest Girourd, Vermillion SWCD;  Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Faran Dietz, OSWC/Capital SWCD and Ms. Caitlin Lambert, LDAF-OSWC.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the Commission February 25, 2014 minutes and there were none.  Chairman Fletcher said, if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the minutes of the February 25, 2014 State Commission Meeting.  
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the minutes as mailed of the February 25, 2014 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Fletcher said they would now take up Unfinished Business and requested Mr. Spicer and Ms. Haymaker to report on the items listed on the agenda. 
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    
Mr. Spicer said that the Farm Bill Report system is now operational and receiving districts Farm Bill reports. He said they are in the process of completing hiring staff for Water Quality contribution agreement. He said Vermillion SWCD will hire a technician to work on Wetland Wildlife enhancement in the rice production areas in Southwest Louisiana.
Ms. Haymaker reported on the computer problems concerning the Farm Bill all District Conservationists’ are having is being addressed. She reported that the glitches had been worked through and Protrax should be active again. Ms. Haymakeer said Mr. Scott Edwards would be holding a meeting on April 10, 2014 to deliver the monthly report on funds and accomplishments for the NRCS/OSWC. 

NEW BUSINESS 
NRCS State Conservationist Report

Chairman Fletcher asked Ms. Haymaker, Assistant State Conservationist, to give the NRCS report.  Ms. Haymaker reported to the commission on the new NRCS Conservation Update, commenting on the success and amount of requests for high tunnels or hoop houses, as well as the addition of the practice of soybeans to sugar cane rotations. She said NRCS is making process with the Farm Bill; however they are still unable to obligate any funds due to the network glitches. Ms. Haymaker gave a report on the use of aerial gunning for the control of feral hogs. Dr. Leonards mentioned that if 75% of the feral hog population is not killed off, within 18-24 months the population would be larger than it was before the gunning took place.  Mr. Evans district has already completed a round of aerial gunning and they hope to do it again. Mr. Evans said, 40,000 acres of land was signed up by farmers, who paid $1.00 per acre to have the helicopter fly over the land and shoot any hogs if present. He said he thought this was a successful first attempt at decreasing the wild hog population in Natchitoches SWCD, with 700 hogs killed, but the hunt would have been better had more landowners from adjacent lands signed up for the gunning. Dr. Leonards said that if they could use Sodium Nitrite to clean up the hogs after aerial gunning it would certainly reduce the population, but it is not available for use at the time because of the potential of poisoning black bear and possibly other animal species.
Ms. Haymaker said that ended his report and asked if anyone had any questions or comments and there were none.
Correspondence

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review the correspondence.  Mr. Spicer said the first item, a newspaper article about the use of helicopters to control feral hog populations which was previously discussed.
Mr. Spicer said the next item was an insight to the future of forestry in Louisiana. He said due to a beetle infestation in Europe and Canada, logging contractors and foresters should be expecting more opportunities to make a profit for timber sales and for the sale of wood to be pelletized, and shipment to European energy markets will also provide income source for forest landowners.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is the construction of a rail spur at the Baton Rouge Port facility in Port Allen. He said the new spur will increase the movement of agricultural and forestry products at the port.
Mr. Spicer also discussed an article concerning Jefferson Davis parish’s efforts to control livestock roaming freely throughout the parish.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on the supervisor resignations and appointments.  Mr. Spicer said there were two resignations this month: Mr. John Earl Fontenot, Jr., appointed position, Evangeline SWCD; and Mr. James B. Shipp, Jr., elected position, Evangeline SWCD.
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Fletcher asked for a motion to accept the resignation of Mr. John Earl Fontenot, Jr.
Motion:  Mr. Dauzat made a motion to approve the resignations of Mr. John Earl Fontenot, Jr., appointed position, Evangeline SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the supervisor resignation of Mr. James B. Shipp, Jr. and there were none.  He said, as there were no comments, then he would call for a motion.

Motion:  Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the resignation Mr. James B. Shipp, Jr., elected position, Evangeline SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously. 

Mr. Spicer said the respective conservation districts are requesting the State Commission to appoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

Evangeline SWCD requests the Commission appoint Mr. James B. Shipp, Jr. to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. Mr. John Earl Fontenot, Jr. The new term will begin March 26, 2014 and will expire on March 26, 2017.

Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the supervisor appointments and there were none.  He said, as there were no comments, then he would call for a motion.

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. James B. Shipp, Jr., Evangeline SWCD, appointed position. The motion was seconded by Mr. Dauzat and passed unanimously.

Morehouse SWCD requests the Commission to reappoint Mr. Jason Waller to fill his expired appointed position. The term began February 24, 2014 and will expire on February 24, 2017.

Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the supervisor appointments and there were none.  He said, as there were no comments, then he would call for a motion.

Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. Jason Waller, Morehouse SWCD, appointed position. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Tensas Concordia SWCD requesting the Commission to reappoint Mr. Richard Netterville to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin April 24, 2014 and will expire on April 24, 2017.

Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the supervisor appointments and there were none.  He said, as there were no comments, then he would call for a motion.

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. Richard Netterville, Tensas Concordia SWCD, appointed position. The motion was seconded by Mr. Dauzat and passed unanimously.

District Supervisors Election – June 14, 2014
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on this item.  Mr. Spicer said that each Commission member has a packet of the election materials in their folder and he is requesting the nomination period be set for April 1, 2013 through April 30, 2014 and the election on June 14, 2014, the second Saturday in June 2014.  

Chairman Fletcher said a motion is needed to approve the nomination period of April 1, 2014 through April 30, 2014 and the election date of June 14, 2014; and the supervisors’ election materials and to send them out to the districts as presented to the Commission.  

Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the nomination and election dates, district supervisors’ election materials and to forward the materials to the districts.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

2014 Legislation

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on this item.  Mr. Spicer said Commissioner Strain is concerned the Division of Administration inflated the amount of self-generated funds the department will likely take in various fees in FY 2014-15. He said that the division also cut funding for the salaries for 15 positions within the department; however there were no cuts proposed for the Soil and Water Conservation Program. Mr. Spicer mentioned that LDAF is working with legislators and the sugar cane industry on developing new procedures to deal with agricultural controlled burning. He said they plan to have the new procedures in place within a few weeks.

Dr. Girourd asked about all of the bills that are being introduced that have to deal with water. He said he would like to be informed about each bill so he and others can learn about them and be more proactive when it comes to publicizing the bills and speaking with legislatures. He mentioned that the Farm Bureau prints a weekly publication that explains each bill and will show you were to find more information about the bill, its origination, and who introduced it. Dr. Girourd suggested we used this source to our advantage when researching bills. Mr. Spicer said that LDAF also has a process for reviewing and commenting on bills, and that they do communicate with other groups and agencies requiring issues with proposed legislation.
Mr. Dauzat said that on April 2, 2014 there will be a legislative function at the Pentagon Barracks hosted by the LSU AgCenter, LDAF, Farm Bureau, and other agriculture groups. He said he would like LACD to become a sponsor, but at this time he does not know the price for the sponsorship, but has been trying to get in touch with Chancellor Bill Richardson to get more information on the function and to possibly have LACD become a sponsor.
Other Business 
Chairman Fletcher asked the commission members if they had any other business that they would like to bring forth at this time. 
Dr. Leonards announced that the Wheat Field Day that will be held in mid-April at the Macon Ridge Station. He said they will also continue to schedule the Master Farmer University session around the state and are finalizing work at Red River Research Station.

Mr. Spicer gave an update on the Northeast Water Use and Management meeting. He said the current proposal provides six districts to have representatives on the Northeast Louisiana Water Management Committee and a representative from the State Commission and an at large member. He said the six districts are: Morehouse, East Carroll, West Carroll, Madison, Boeuf River, and Northeast. He said Mr. Mike Sullivan who is currently working for the Southeast Arkansas Irrigation District is willing to assist Louisiana with their efforts. He said Mr. Sullivan has excellent working relationships with the Corps of Engineers and should be able to help us achieve our goals regarding the Corps completing the feasibility study. 

Mr. Evans reminded the commission that the Area III Meeting will be held in Natchitoches at 10:30 tomorrow, March 20, with a supervisor training beginning at 8:00. 

Chairman Fletcher asked if there was any other business or comments from the Commission or the public and there was none.  

Next meeting

Chairman Fletcher said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled Tuesday, April 22, 2014 at 1:15 P.M. at 5825 Florida Boulevard, Veterans Memorial Auditorium, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any other comments from the public and there were none.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Fletcher said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to adjourn at 3:02 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Randell Fletcher______
Randell Fletcher, Chairman 
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